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Cowper Bus Crash Memorial Service 20th October 2009 Opening address

Good morning and welcome.
On your behalf I acknowledge the traditional custodians of these lands the Yaegl and Bungelung people and pay respect to their elders past and present.
We acknowledge today Clarence Valley Council Mayor Richie Williamson, Anglican Dean Reverend Donald Kirk, Grafton Catholic Parish Priest and Police Chaplin Father Rex Hackett, Lions Club of Maclean President Ken Crampton, other dignitaries including police area Inspector Darren Williams, retired police force members, a strong contingent of our SES, RFS and other volunteer personnel as well as the Ambulance Services of Grafton and Maclean who have members present.
We are deeply honoured to have with us today at least one crash survivor whom I am permitted to formally recognise. We warmly welcome Natisha Pitt who was 14 years of age at the time and who had swapped places with her older brother, next to her mother. Both her mother and brother were killed. There is at least one other survivor here today whose wish to retain anonymity we completely respect.

May I especially welcome anyone who may be a survivor, or related to, or a friend or loved one of a crash victim or crash survivor, or their family or anyone who may have attended this horrific accident scene 20 years ago today including our wonderful police officers, doctors, medical people, SES, RFS or VRA and the media, all of whom are represented today, or anyone who in any other way was connected with what is one of this nation’s worst road carnage tragedies. Thanks to everyone for journeying to today’s special ceremony. 
Today, 20th October 2009 marks the 20th anniversary to the day, of that awful day in October 1989 when 20 people tragically lost their lives and another 22 were injured just a couple of hundred metres north of here, in what has become known across this nation as the “Cowper Bus Crash”. 

What an eerie, awful irony it is to be compelled to use the number twenty, no less than three times in this one sentence.  How we wish that it was not so.
We come together today to remember and to pay respect  to those who lost their lives in the accident and to offer the support and love of the people of this wonderful Clarence Valley, to all those who were injured, directly impacted, bereaved or affected in any way by the tragedy. 

Out warmest wishes and the thoughts and prayers of the people of the Clarence Valley and from much farther afield across Australia and probably well beyond Australia are with you at this time.
20th October 1989 was a day that changed the lives of many people forever – the day upon which it could be suggested that the Clarence Coast lost its innocence.

There are compelling stories about this awful day. I will share just one. Dr Ray Jones from Grafton awoke to take his morning jog and heard on radio 2GF that a bus had collided with a semi trailer on the Pacific Highway. The doctor drove to the scene which he described as horrific. In a 2005 newspaper report he said that he could still remember it like it was yesterday, that he had long-term psychological effects and it had taken him all those years to talk about it.  
Most of us are old enough to remember vividly this tragedy and the Clybucca crash north of Kempsey a couple of months later with another 35 deaths. They created a national outcry. The State Coroner Kevin Waller at the time called for a dual divided carriageway. His report stated: - “First, foremost and superseding all others, it is recommended that the Pacific Highway be converted into a dual carriageway between Newcastle and the Queensland border”. 

Today is not a day for politicking but we all know too well that the dual carriageway wait continues, the unacceptable loss of life continues, the carnage continues, the trauma continues, the number of very large trucks are in ever increasing numbers . We continue to ask how long will it take?   

We acknowledge today the President of Maclean Lions Mr Ken Crampton and sincerely thank him and all the dedicated Lions members of Maclean club for their major role in bringing today’s dedication service to fruition.
In 2005 I suggested to these community-spirited Lions members that they might like to take on as a project, the maintenance of this special area. Their response was so typical of our valued service clubs. Immediately the area was spruced up and since that time gradually the park has been sympathetically beautified and improved.

This year Clarence Valley Council agreed to provide some dollars to enable Maclean Lions Club to recognise this 20th anniversary. What you see here today is a result of the labour of love of these committed Lions members. We salute them and we thank them. We know too that the future tidiness and presentation of this special place is in the best of hands with these volunteers.

I invite all to sign the Lions provided visitor’s book at conclusion of this ceremony, which will allow collection of names for future ceremonies with a special focus on a significant memorial service in five years time which will be the 25th anniversary of this tragedy. 
I invite Dean Donald Kirk and Father Rex Hackett to lead us in today’s special memorial service. Thereafter Mayor Williamson will address the gathering and unveil the dedication stone and plaque
Cr Ian Tiley 20th October 2009.
